
Unconscionable agreement 
 

Tremont v. Tremont 35 AD3d 1046 [3rd Dept 2006] 

The agreement is also not unconscionable. Although courts 
carefully srutinize marital agreements based on the fiduciary 
relationship of the aprties, an agreement is not unconscionable 
merely because some terms may seem improvident; it must shock the 
conscience to be set aside. 

 
Cheruvu v Cheruvu, 59 AD3d 876 [3rd Dept 2009] 
 

Initially, we reject the husband's contention that the 
stipulation of settlement fails to comply with the requirements of 
Domestic Relations Law § 236 (B) (3). This Court has previously 
held that the procedure employed here—recitation of an oral 
stipulation into the record, followed by execution of a written 
opt-out agreement that stated that the parties adopted the terms 
of the stipulation "as if the same were fully set forth" therein—
satisfies the requirements of the Domestic Relations Law. 

Turning next to the husband's argument that the stipulation 
as a whole is unenforceable, we note that "[a] stipulation of 
settlement which is made in open court by parties who are 
represented by counsel and who unequivocally agree to its terms 
will not be set aside absent a showing that the stipulation was 
tainted by mistake, fraud, duress, overreaching or 
unconscionability". 

Moreover, in order to set aside a settlement agreement 

between spouses on the ground of unconscionability, the court must 

find that it is one that "no [person] in his [or her] senses and 

not under delusion would make on the one hand, and [that] no 

honest and fair [person] would accept on the other". An agreement 

will not be set aside simply because it entitles a spouse to more 

than the law would have provided (see Lounsbury v Lounsbury, 300 

AD2d at 814) or because it constitutes a bad bargain. 



 
 

2 

However, we find that the child support provisions of the 
parties' stipulation are invalid and unenforceable inasmuch as 
they fail to state the reason or reasons that the amount to which 
the parties stipulated deviates from the presumptively correct 
amount of child support pursuant to the Child Support Standards 
Act (see Domestic Relations Law § 240 [1-b] [h]; Matter of Usenza 
v Swift, 52 AD3d 876, 878 [2008] 

Although the stipulation sets forth the parties' respective 
incomes and recites that the basic child support obligation would 
be 25% of the first $80,000 of the combined parental income, it 
then calculates the presumptively correct amount based upon the 
total parental income and fails to deduct from the husband's 
income his maintenance payments to the wife (see Domestic 
Relations Law § 240 [1-b] [b] [5] [vii] [C]). While we have held 
that "where . . . each and every other statutory requirement is 
met, yet the basic child support obligation from which the 
deviation is sought is stated but miscalculated, that alone may 
not be enough to invalidate the agreement" (Sullivan v Sullivan, 
46 AD3d 1195, 1197 [2007]), since the stipulation here fails to 
set forth the reason for the deviation, the child support issue 
must be considered de novo (see Matter of Usenza v Swift, 52 AD3d 
at 878-879; Matter of Sievers v Estelle, 211 AD2d at 176). 
Accordingly, the matter must be remitted to Supreme Court to 
address this issue. 
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